
Diaries for the summer of this 
year are likely to be more full 
than normal. With that in mind, 
the Committee has brought for-
ward the date of the Summer Re-
union and AGM to earlier in the 
year.  
 
The format of the day is radically 
different from recent years, with a 
number of events happening on 
the one day, so members might 
decide to dip in for one or two of 
the events  that are happening 
during the  day. We have tried to 
make the day more affordable 
and less formal, especially for 
those with young families.  How-
ever, central to the day is the 
AGM in the afternoon, a tour 
around the school and Evensong. 
 
We are holding a BBQ at The 
Chantry, kindly organised by 
Roberta Hughes and Tim Nott  at 
lunch time and after Evensong 
there will be the annual Beer and 
Skittles match in the familiar 
venue of  the Four Chesnuts , in 
the Hornet.  
 
These events stand alone, so 
you may elect to participate in 
one or other or all! We are     
looking for some younger past 
Choristers to help bolster the 
past chorister squad at the      
skittle contest who in recent 
years have faded away badly 
during the last round. 
 
This Newsletter does contain 
menus choices for the evening 
Beer and Skittles event as well  
as details of the day, with costs. 

Timetable for the day  
 
The Prebendal School Sports is 
in the morning and would wel-
come support! 
 
12.00 Meet at Number 3, The 
Chantry, Canon Lane for drinks. 
 
12.30 Presentation of the  
Probationer Prize 
 
13.00 Lunch and Raffle 
 
14. 30 Tour of school by current 
boys in the choir. 
 
15.30 AGM  
Guest Speaker, Tim Cannell, 
Head of the Prebendal School. 
The AGM and tea will be in the 
Bishopôs Kitchen, in the Bishopôs 
Palace. 
 
17:00 Rehearsal for singers in 
the Cathedral. 
 
17.30 Evensong, Walmsley in D 
minor. 
 
19.00 Beer and Skittles at the 
Four Chesnuts 
 
 
You can contact us directly on 
 
info@chichestercca.co.uk  
 
or  via the website 
 
www.chichestercca.co.uk  
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Do you know any 

past choristers 

who might not be 

paid up members 

that would be 

happy to receive 

this Newsletter? 

Please send on if 

you do!  

  

Summer Reunion  
Saturday 26 May, 2012  



Barry Marsh  started in the choir as one of Hawkieôs choristers. Horace 
Hawkins, a former pupil of Widor,  had been Director of Music at Hurstpierpoint 
College until his retirement in 1938. Barry  records some of the change that took 
place during his time. 
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I joined the Cathedral Choir in September 1957 at the 
start of Horace Hawkinsô last year as organist. Some 
of the probationers were rather in awe of óthe man in 
the grey cloakô who would suddenly bark ñQuit jaw-
ing!ò to silence our boyish chat. I remember more the 
French beret he wore on windy days or when out in 
the city. Those were the days when every weekday 
service was Plainsong, with a little more harmonic 
licence allowed on Saturdays and Sundays, even 
though the Mag, Nunc, Eucharist settings and an-
thems were more often than not by French compos-
ers, sacred ground as far as óHawkieô, a pupil of the 
great Widor, was concerned. What did I learn from 
him? Well, not much vocal technique, except how to 
read the plainsong stave extremely accurately, and 
develop a keen ear for keeping absolutely ótogetherô 
on that rising and falling unison line where one small 
mistake could be magnified a thousand times into the 
monastic silence. Hawkie reminded me of a monk. 
 
One year later came change. John Birch arrived fresh 
from All Saints, Margaret Street, London, and set 
about providing us with a diet of choral music that is 
common repertoire today, but was then quite unheard 
of. Newly bought music was arriving for us to learn 
not one week, but one month, even a couple of 
months in advance ï Stanford in G, SS Wesleyôs 
óAscribe unto the Lordô, Bairstowôs exciting óBlessed 
Cityô and Dysonôs óConfortareô to name but a few. No 
exaggeration ï nearly every service was, for us, a first 
performance. Psalm chants were also revised, added 
to, and sometimes given thrilling descants by J.B. 
himself. Where had this wonderful music been? Cer-
tainly not in Chichesterôs choir library. Herbert 
Howells, then still alive, came to a few services and 
we sang canticles that were fresh from his pen. We 
listened with amazement to J.Bôs stories of how he 
had played for Vaughan Williams. 
 
The choir needed rebuilding. We soon became aware 
of that. In accepting J.Bôs challenges we did not al-
ways rise to them, and he could be fearsome to the 
point of making us go through the whole evensong 
again after the proper service had finished. Some-
times we would be late for Prebendal tea. He believed 
in high  standards, laughed with us on one day but 
pulled us up sharp the next. Avoiding the withering 
stare, and being quick with the repartee, guaranteed 
sure survival! Discipline was paramount, right down to 
the way in which we processed to the way in which 
we held our copies. And the rewards? 

 One day Mrs. Powell came into the Song 
School with something red. We were going to 
wear new cassocks. There were shiny buckled 
shoes, too. Grey cloaks edged with red would 
keep us warm in the short walk to and from 
school. The growing pride that we felt was 
matched with appearances beyond Chichester, 
in Chartres, and for some of us at Edington, yet 
we could never rest on our laurels. One term I 
would sing on Cantoris, another on Decani. 
Wasnôt this deserting our team? Of course not. 
Both sides were óthe teamô and, little did I appre-
ciate it then, J.B. was encouraging our flexibility 
to tackle either First or Second Choir lines. To-
day, in my current chamber choir, while others 
will not dare to stray from ótheirô part, I am quite 
happy to swop about! Another thing ï I was go-
ing to leave the choir with a total respect for, 
and no fear of, sight-reading. A formidable team 
of Lay Clerks was also being attracted to Chich-
ester. When we sang óThe Heavens are Tellingô 
it was always prefaced by Mr. Lansleyôs ringing 
tenor recit., then there was Cantoris alto ôBingô 
Crosby; Keith Ross; Noel Osborne. My Preben-
dal school day was often livened up by Tony 
Holt, and Alastair Hume, both destined to be-
come King Singers. Richard Seal, assistant or-
ganist, took us on new musical adventures that, 
for all Prebendal pupils of the early 1960s, re-
main long in the memory. 
 
My voice decided to change, suddenly, but for-
tunately during a loud section of óZadok the 
Priestô at the Southern Cathedrals Festival. Was 
I unhappy? No, because I became a counter-
tenor which eventually led to singing with sev-
eral cathedral choirs. I returned to Chichester to 
train as a teacher, thence to Norfolk and on to 
Devon, getting married on the way and becom-
ing a father of two. I can hold J.B. and Richard 
Seal responsible for my passionate interest in 
British Music and current research for a biogra-
phy, recently published, of the life and music of 
the composer E.J.Moeran. In between times, 
there is a constant quest for the perfect real ale, 
not to mention pride in my children who are both 
at music conservatoires studying Voice! 
 
 

Barry Marsh 1957 - 61. 
 



Mike Matthews (Chorister 
1960 ï 1963) 
 
Mikeôs highlights whilst in the 
Choir include the first visit to 
Chartres, the televised re-
cording of the choirôs contri-
bution to a Eurovision Carol 
Service and the rebuilding 
and subsequent use of the 
Arundel Screen.  After Chich-
ester he attended Hurstpier-
point College 1964 to 1968, 
Wills Memorial Chapel Choir 
(Bristol) 1969 to 1970 and 
was a member of the Alteri 
Choir (Manchester) 1998 to 
2006.  Mike has had a career 
in pensions with HSBC and is 
married with two children. 

Tim Ayling (Chorister 2006 
ï 2010) 
Tim was Senior Chorister in 
his final year in the choir. Tim 
was awarded a Music Schol-
arship to Cranleigh School 
where he has just completed 
his first year. Tim continues 
to sing and is working to-
wards his Grade 8 on French 
Horn. 
 

Nicolas Walker (Chorister 

2003 - 2008) 

Nicolas has just completed his 
GCSE and is entering the sixth 
form at Charterhouse.   His mu-
sical activities still occupy a 
large part of his life and he is 
focusing strongly now on the 
tuba and piano.  

David Ruffer (Chorister 
1963 ï 1966, Chorister 
Parent 1993 ï 1998 and 
CCCA Chairman since 
2001) 
 
David went on to Hurstpier-
point College with a music 
scholarship, and was a 
Junior at the Royal College 
of Music. He qualified at a 
teacher in 1974, read for a 
B.Mus at Goldsmiths Col-
lege, 1977 and a Masters 
from City University, 1987. 
David had a number of arti-
cles published in the British 
Journal of Music Education 
and took part in Glynde-
bourne's first community 
opera and the early London 
Sinfonietta Education pro-
grammes. He was a Head 
of Music for over 30 years, 
the last seven being at 
Bournemouth School, be-
fore retiring at the end of 
2010. He has a continuing 
interest in music from Java. 
 

Benjamin Ruffer (Chorister 

1993 - 1998) 

Benjamin was a Junior at Trinity 

College, London after leaving 

Chichester. He joined the Army 

after his Aôlevels and having  

completed his training was posted 

to The Life Guards where he has 

been for 7 years.  Benjamin has 

performed at most ceremonial 

events including the Pope's visit, 

Royal Wedding and most recently 

was the Field Officer's Trumpeter 

on the Queen's Birthday Parade.  

With the band Benjamin has trav-

elled all over Europe, North Korea 

and Nigeria. He was married to 

Claire in the Cathedral in 2007 

and they have two children       

Felicity, who was baptised in the 

Cathedral and Douglas.           

Benjamin is a member of the 

CCCA Committee and set up the 

website. 

News of Past Choristers, most of whom performed in the Gala Concert  

Saturday 24 September 2011.  
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Edward Walker (Chorister 
2006 - 2010) 
 

Edward was awarded a mu-
sic scholarship to Radley and 
continues to play bassoon 
and sings in the school 
chamber and chapel choir. 
He is looking forward to tak-
ing part in the school musical 
"Sweeney Todd" later this 
term. He plays the piano and 
has started learning the gui-
tar.  Edwards also enjoys ath-
letics, specialising in the 
100m and 400m.  
 
Jamie Boyd (Chorister 1987 ï 
1992) 
After finishing a music degree 
back in Chichester, Jamie now 
works in the event industry. He 
is working on all sorts of con-
certs, banquets, weddings and 
team building events. Jamie is 
still singing and playing when-
ever possible in and around his 
hometown of Brighton.  

Bob Howse (Chorister 1944 - 
1948) 
 
Bob has been a member of 
the CCCA membership since 
shortly after the association 
started in 1977.  Before then 
he was a member of the Old 
Prebendalians Society.  Bob 
has been a CCCA Committee 
Member for many years and 
has attended several 
Federation of Cathedral Old 
Chorister Associations as the 
CCCA rep. 
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 Summer Reunion  Saturday 2 July 2011 

These 
photographs 
were taken at the 
Cloisters Café 
during the pre 
lunch drinks prior 
to the Summer 
Reunion lunch. At 
the top is Dr. Alan 
Thurlow, Organist 
and Master of the 
Choristers 1980 -
2008, with Tim 
Nott in the 
background.  

The next photo 
down is Dr. John 
Birch, Organist 
and Master of the 
Choristers, 1958-
1980,  with 
Andrew Porter, 
Treasurer.  

Benjamin Ruffer, 
1993-1998, with 
his daughter 
Felicity. He was 
married in the 
cathedral and 
Felicity was 
christened there. 

Then follows Bob 
Howse, 1944 - 
48, with his wife, 
Trish. Bob is a 
long standing 
member of the 
CCCA 
committee.  

The final photo is 
one of the 
presentation of 
the CCCA 
Probationer Prize 
to Alexander 
Timms by David 
Ruffer, Chairman 
CCCA who was 
in the choir 
between 1963 -  
1966. 

More Past Chorister news  
 

Laurence Edwards (Chorister 2006 - 
2010) 
Laurence attends a school in his 
hometown of Romsey and he is enjoying 
living at home!  He was accepted into the 
National Youth Choir last year and 
Laurence attended the summer 
residential course which ended with a 
concert in a lovely church in Banbury. 
 
Andrew Porter (Chorister 1962 - 1965) 
Andrew was educated at Bloxham School 
and then became an Academical Clerk at 
Magdalen College, Oxford under Dr 
Bernard Rose.  He was encouraged by 
Jeremy Suter (Organ Scholar at 
Magdalen and subsequently assistant 
organist at Chichester) to help with the 
ñOld Choristersô Associationò.  He 
became its Treasurer in 1981, a post that 
he has held since. His musical 
development has recently been 
enhanced by a passion for the instrument 
that allows for the essential minimalist 
reduction of all scores ï the ukulele. 

   With Grateful Thanks  
 

The CCCA Committee would 
like to acknowledge the very 
generous support of the Dean 
and Chapter, not only for the 
spectacular playing by the 
Dean and Precentor in the 
Gala Concert but also in the 
financial help given to the 
Association by waiving the 
fees that would normally have 
been charged for the hire of 
the Cathedral.. 
 



The undoubted highlight of 

the year was the Gala Con-

cert, held in Chichester Ca-

thedral on Saturday 24  

September, to raise money 

for the Scholarship Trust 

Fund; Past Choristers from 

across seven decades 

came together to make   

music in front of a packed 

nave. The current Choir 

sang Stanford in B flat Te 

Deum with the past choris-

ters who belted out the con-

gregation part written by 

C.S. Lang with much gusto 

and even some finesse. The 

Lay Vicars, as Close Com-

pany, performed a medley 

of Barber Shop numbers 

and even the Dean and Pre-

centor got in on the act play-

ing piano, Franz Lehar and 

the cathedral organ, respec-

tively. The proceedings 

were linked together by Dr. 

John Birch, Organist and 

Choirmaster 1958 ï 1980, 

whilst his successor, Dr. 

Alan Thurlow, 1980 ï 2008,  

was singing in the massed 

choir and the current Organ-

ist and Choirmaster, Sarah, 

Baldock accompanied some 

of the younger performers 

who had only recently left 

the Choir. 

 

Benjamin Ruffer (1993 ï 98) 

led the Brass Quintet of The 

Band of the Life Guards, 

with whom he has been 

serving for seven years, in 

three numbers. Their horn 

player was taken ill, and so 

John Pethick, father of the 

current Head Chorister 

played in two of the pieces 

and David Ruffer, 1963 ï 

66, the third piece.  

  

Gala Concert -  Saturday 24 September 2011  
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Both had already been 

playing in a Horn 

Quartet earlier in the 

concert. After 

expenses, the concert 

raised over £2,500 

which will boost the 

Scholarship Trust 

Fund that currently 

helps four boys in the 

present Choir. 

_________________ 

 

These photos were 

taken by Andrew 

Porter during the 

afternoon rehearsal for 

the Gala Concert. 

 

At the top is The Band 

of the Life Guards 

Brass Quintet, with 

Benjamin Ruffer, 

playing first trumpet 

and David Ruffer, 

sitting in for the ill 

French Horn player. 

  

Tim Ayling,  is 

rehearing part of the 

Strauss Horn 

Concerto, No.1 with 

Tim Ravalde, Assistant 

Organist. 

 

The next photo is of 

Nicholas Hares, alto 

sax being 

accompanied by 

Sarah Baldock, 

Organist and Master 

of the Choristers. 

 

Finally,  Lawrence 

Edwards, 2006-10 

playing the flute. 

 

 


